September 5, 2019

George Heyman Minister of the Environment and Climate Change Strategy Ferguson Block PO Box 9047 Stn Prov Gov Victoria, BC V8W 9E2

By email: plastics@gov.bc.ca

CIAC submission to the British Columbia Ministry of Environment and Climate Change Strategy on the *Plastics Action Plan – Policy Consultation Paper*

Dear Minister Heyman:

The Chemistry Industry Association of Canada (CIAC) congratulates the Ministry of the Environment and Climate Change Strategy on its proposed new actions to reduce plastic waste. We fully support the intent to address the issue of plastic waste in our environment and we believe that the chemistry industry will be a significant contributor to the achievement of this goal.

More than 95 per cent of all manufactured products rely on chemistry and many of these include plastic resins. From wind turbines and solar panels, to vehicles and building materials, to the packaging that allows us to feed the world, plastics chemistry is vital to our economy and to our efforts to mitigate the impacts of climate change.

Today, managing plastic waste in our oceans and environment has become a global issue and the chemistry industry has a critical role to play in solving it. British Columbia has committed to take action toward a resource-efficient lifecycle approach to plastics waste management. The chemistry sector, which includes plastic, has a long, well-established history of innovation to solve society's most pressing needs including climate change mitigation by developing new processes and solutions. Canada's chemistry industry and its highly skilled workers are uniquely positioned to provide innovative solutions to avoid and extract value from plastic waste. But these ambitions will not be easy to achieve and will require significant investment and cultural shifts towards a more circular economy. Our industry is stepping up to provide workable solutions

CIAC is pleased to submit the following comments in support of a circular economy for plastics in response to the *Plastics Action Plan Policy Consultation Paper*.



General comments

The Canadian Plastics Industry Association (CPIA) and the Chemistry Industry Association of Canada (CIAC) announced last June ambitious targets that underscore our members' commitment to a future without plastic pollution. Representing the broad plastics value chain in Canada, CPIA and CIAC and their members announced the following waste reduction targets:

- A new aspirational goal of 100 per cent of plastics packaging being reused, recycled, or recovered by 2040.
- An aggressive interim goal of 100 per cent of plastics packaging being recyclable or recoverable by 2030.

We are already seeing leadership and engagement across the plastics value chain in Canada and in our sector, including new projects to establish additional recycling infrastructure. There is an appetite to do more, notably with China and other global jurisdictions not accepting many post-consumer plastics from our collection programs. An immediate opportunity exists now for British Columbia to maintain its leadership in plastics recycling and recovery by building on existing collections approaches and infrastructure to the benefit of our manufacturing sector's feedstock requirements.

In particular, we believe that implementing a circular economy for plastics (See <u>The Role of Chemistry in a Circular Economy for Plastics</u>) will enable society to sustain economic growth and mitigate the impacts of climate change while improving the environment for future generations, as we strive to use products and resources in the best way possible without loss in performance or increase in environmental impacts through the full lifecycle of the product.

We applaud the government's appointment last April of Sheila Malcolmson, MLA for Nanaimo, as the Minister's special advisor to on marine debris protection. As multinational companies, our members are making strides here in Canada and abroad to tackle the problem of plastics in the marine environment. For instance, BASF, Dow, NOVA Chemicals, P&G, and Shell are founding members of the Alliance to End Plastic Waste. This global, plastics value chain alliance of nearly 40 companies has committed US\$1.5 billion over the next five years to help end plastic waste in the environment – marine debris in particular – by working with international agencies.

CIAC is committed to the proper handling, management and disposal of waste. Our Responsible Care® ethic, principles and commitment to continuous improvement and sustainability drive our members to reduce waste throughout their value chain.

1. Bans on single use packaging

We believe British Columbians and Canadians are frustrated by the lack of management of single use plastic at the end of its life. We believe banning some single use plastic items might make consumers and governments feel good in the short term but does not address the longer-term problem. Reducing use is important but the real issue is keeping plastic products in the economy to deliver safety, health and economic benefits, and out of landfills and waterways. As a result, we believe there is real potential in chemical recycling, particularly for difficult to recycle plastics.

Plastic supply and demand are increasing at significant rates across the entire global economy, largely in response to the imperative to improve life-cycle energy efficiency and reduce greenhouse gas emissions. In most instances, light weight and highly adaptive plastics are the preferred choice of product designers who in addition to energy efficiency and greenhouse gas reduction, are also concerned about water and resource consumption.

Indiscriminate product bans will lead to several undesirable outcomes:

- They will do little to address the material flows and improve recovery rates;
- They will lead to materials choices that have more detrimental environmental outcomes;
- They will lead to materials choices that have more detrimental economic outcomes due to higher cost.

Rather than product bans, materials should be judged on a life-cycle basis with their societal and economic value also assessed. A material that can be recycled but which has a much larger overall environmental footprint does not improve sustainability. British Columbia may wish to look at systems in jurisdictions which vastly outperform our recovery rates (e.g. Japan, Scandinavia) and whose successes are not the result of bans, but of better sorting, collection and recovery systems, and leveraging market forces.

It is also important to note that not all single-use plastics are the same. Plastics for medical uses are single-use and are considered by a majority of Canadians to be essential to ensure human health and safety. Specifically, proposals to ban any articles should be reviewed and considered on an individual basis. Articles currently accepted within the Recycle BC system, at a minimum, need not be subject to bans. This would include polystyrene containers and plastic bags, to name but two.

2. More Recycling Options

As the leader in Extended Producer Responsibility (EPR) in Canada, British Columbia understands this to be an important element of a circular economy for plastic. By placing the financial and operational responsibility for recovery on the businesses that sell products to consumers, this creates a natural incentive to design products and packaging with a lighter environmental impact, while also helping create economies of scale. Businesses should be encouraged to set their own corporate packaging and recycled-content goals which can help drive demand for recycled content and create new markets.

CIAC supports any efforts to expand the inclusion of packaging-like products and single use items to the Recycling Regulation, and recommends that government keep the following principles in mind:

- Gradual and orderly inclusion of new items over a reasonable timeline that ensures cost increases can be passed on to producers evenly and incrementally;
- Ensure transparency in communication and decision-making, as well as meaningful engagement and consultation with all producers through the process;
- Ensure producers have sufficient flexibility in making business decisions and establishing new commercial
 arrangements with service providers for the new products in order to meet waste diversion targets and
 collection standards;
- Ensure producers have maximum regulatory flexibility to develop and implement stewardship initiatives to complement the Blue Box and increase recycling and recovery.

Additionally, given that innovative Canadian chemical recycling technologies such as Pyrowave's patented microwave catalytic depolymerization technology are now available to recycle and recover polystyrene in order to make new, virgin-like plastics, the government should consider maintaining and expanding the collection of polystyrene throughout the province. Companies like Green Mantra and INEOS Styrolution are also partnering to convert waste polystyrene into chemical building blocks which can then be used in the polymerization process. These innovations will allow all plastics to be recovered, advancing a circular economy for plastics.

As we grow chemistry production in Canada, we should work to ensure that systems are in place to recover the value of post-consumer plastics as potential feedstocks. Innovative technologies currently exist in niche areas to facilitate the collection, recycling and recovery of plastics – all of which are needed to reduce the risk of marine litter, divert more valuable plastics from landfill and extend their life cycle.

British Columbia is already a leader when it comes to employing innovative approaches to managing difficult to recycle plastics, including the use of non-recyclable plastics to displace coal in cement plants. Building on this leadership, British Columbia can support innovative transformation facilities such as gasification and pyrolysis facilities that convert post-use plastics into synthetic diesels used as transportation fuels, particularly for heavy vehicles used in the natural resources sector.

3. Expanding Plastic Bottle and Beverage Container Returns

CIAC supports the government's proposal to modernize its deposit refund system to allow for electronic or other alternative forms of reimbursement.

While British Columbia has a very robust collection system today, we recognize that certain products are consumed away-from-home more than others, such as beverages. Increasing the recovery of these materials requires both residential and away-from-home collection channels. A good away-from-home collection model for British Columbia to consider as a complement to its Extended Producer Responsibility program, is the Recycle Everywhere program in Manitoba. In 2010, the Canadian Beverage Container Recycling Association (CBCRA) launched the Recycle Everywhere program as a way to build on the success of Manitoba's Blue Box program by providing away-from-home recycling infrastructure and undertaking province-wide promotion and education campaigns to increase the recycling of beverage containers. Unlike a deposit-return program, which could remove valuable aluminum and plastic resources from the Blue Box and require the development of a parallel, costly collection system for a small percentage of the waste stream, the CBCRA relies on the Blue Box program as the residential collection channel for beverage containers while operating its own away-from-home recycling program to recover beverage containers.

Since the introduction of the Recycle Everywhere program, the recovery rate for beverage containers in Manitoba has increased to nearly 70 per cent, up from 42 per cent, over a seven-year period. That's the largest recovery rate increase of any jurisdiction in North America between 2010 and 2017. Such a significant increase in recovery speaks to the record of accomplishment of the Recycle Everywhere Program and we have little doubt that the same model could be successful in British Columbia.

4. Reducing Plastics Overall

Reducing waste and impact on the environment should be the goal of any policy change. Reducing plastics use overall has been demonstrated in studies to significantly increase environmental impacts. A <u>Trucost</u> study conducted for the United Nations Environmental Programme in 2014, and updated in 2016, found that replacing plastics in consumer products and packaging with a mix of alternative materials that provide the same function would actually increase environmental costs to society up to four times from \$139 billion to \$533 billion annually. The finding is not surprising, given the original drivers for using plastics: lightweight, energy efficient, mouldable, durable and cost effective. The government should keep this in mind as it works to balance recycling and recovery policies with its climate change policies.

CIAC is aligned with the Canadian Beverage Association in its support in principle for the concept of disposal bans for designated materials that have sustainable end-markets. A disposal ban for beverage containers, for example, would serve as an effective tool to increase waste division outside of the residential waste collection channel. A disposal ban could be, for example, be enforced at transfer stations to ensure that waste collected for landfill has a low level of recycled material in it.

We are also supportive of procurement policies that favour products and packaging that have post-consumer recycled content. Setting a range of targets will help create a market for recycled content.

Conclusion

Any action by CIAC members to address the environmental, economic and community impacts of our operations are governed by Responsible Care®. Responsible Care is the flagship program of our industry that ensures our members innovate for safer and greener products and processes, working to continuously improve their environmental, health and safety performance. Launched in Canada in 1985 and now adopted globally and recognized by the United Nations, Responsible Care compels CIAC member-companies to "do the right thing and be seen to do the right thing." This is our commitment to sustainability, namely delivering results for the betterment of society, the environment, and the economy. This includes continued improvement of our air, water and land emissions, and waste management as well as successful past commitments to reduce our emissions of Canadian Environmental Protection Act (CEPA) toxics.

As part of our members' commitment to Responsible Care, companies are required to be transparent about their activities, and allow independent experts and members of the public to verify that they are living up to the standards set by Responsible Care. Every three years, a team of industry experts, public advocates and representatives chosen by local communities, audit each CIAC member to evaluate their commitment to Responsible Care.

This includes efforts aimed at improving our emissions and reducing the impacts of our facilities on the community, and environment.

The chemistry industry supports British Columbia's efforts to reduce the amount of plastic waste in the environment. We believe this is achievable through the use of sound policy and regulation, education and investment in infrastructure and innovation.

As we have noted, we believe British Columbians are frustrated by the lack of management of single use plastic at the end of its life. While they may make consumers feel good in the short term, we would urge the province to resist product bans as they do not address the issue of keeping plastic products in the economy and out of landfills and waterways.

Please do not hesitate to reach out if you would like any further information or have any questions.

Sincerely,

Isabelle Des Chênes

Executive Vice President

Jalolle D. Oens